Reflections of/in Israel

Two Cheers for Being Politically Incorrect

Sam Lehman-Wilzig

The general name of this column is "Reflections of/in Israel", but this time I will offer thoughts on the U.S. (through the prism of Israel). While Israel has lots to learn from its closest overseas ally, the converse can also be true on occasion.


Four years ago, during a sabbatical leave from Bar-Ilan University, I taught at Brown University and was struck by how reticent my obviously bright students were in the classroom. They weren't "scared" of me -- certainly not after we broke the ice when I had them all over to my house for a shabbat eve dinner (a part Native-American among them). Indeed, during office hours their "shyness" disappeared -- precisely when one would think that meeting face-to-face with the professor would be off-putting. Well, I thought, perhaps Brown students are the living expression of "still waters run deep"...


Now I am teaching at the University of Maryland during another sabbatical, and once again the same phenomenon has reared its head. My students are bright, eager, unfailingly polite; but getting them to say anything of substance is like pulling teeth with pliers -- hard for me, painful for them.


For an Israeli professor, this is particularly unnerving. In my Israeli classes the biggest problem is getting the students to shut up! I need only raise a somewhat interesting point, and off they go discussing, arguing, interrupting, and in general having a "good time" (intellectually speaking). So I am faced with the obvious question: why are the American students so different? They are no less intelligent or industrious, but they sure are quieter.


I am well aware that there are a few possible factors, each adding its small part to the overall answer. However, I have come to the conclusion that there is one element of particular importance, especially in comparing the Israeli scene with the American: political correctness. Or to put it more bluntly -- the fear of saying something politically incorrect.


Israelis have no such compunctions. Indeed, of those Israelis who know about American PC, the vast majority snicker when the term is mentioned. Israeli oral culture is defined by "dugri", straight and to the point -- telling it like it is (or like the person thinks it is). American public debate, on the other hand, has evolved into a state of oratorical paralysis: "heaven forbid I should say something that will get someone upset..." so they take the safe way out -- don't say anything that could possibly give offense to anyone. Not a day goes by when I don't shake my head at American hyper-sensitivity (after 35 years in Israel, I've become a dugri kind of guy). 


The latest example (as of this writing): President Obama, who has nominated more women to really top positions than anyone previous president, had this to say at a fund raiser for California's attorney-general, an old friend of his: "she is brilliant and she is dedicated and she is tough, and she is exactly what you’d want in anybody who is administering the law, and making sure that everybody is getting a fair shake. She also happens to be by far the best-looking attorney general in the country..." -- for which he was attacked for being sexist!! To which this Israeli-American can only respond: lighten up, folks!


In academia, this phenomenon is particularly pernicious, because university is precisely the place where free speech should be encouraged and nurtured -- not shackled by self-censorship and "speech policing". Indeed, the "problem" in my classes is that I don't ask the students to explain what this or that author said but rather that I ask them what they themselves think. And as the issues tend to be controversial (why else would one have a class discussion?), PC phobia takes over.


Indeed, in my opinion PC is actually counter-productive, for it does not enable truly problematic opinions, stereotypes, ideas to see the light of day and be dealt with head-on. Racists in Israel (and there are plenty!) will say what's on their mind -- but also be immediately confronted by others who will point out the error of that line of thinking. In the U.S. today, PC shuts up all but the most Neanderthal racists, so that they cannot be confronted and dealt with in an objective, academic, fashion through rational discourse.


This is a sad state of affairs for a country believing itself to be "the home of the free and the land of the brave". There's too little free speech here, and far too few who are really intellectually brave.
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